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Monroe County Health and Human Services Board
Meeting of December 3, 2019
Monroe County Justice Center Assembly Room, Sparta, Wisconsin
Board Members Present:  Chairperson David Pierce, Vice-Chairperson Mary Cook, Secretary Mary Von Ruden, Alan McCoy, Marlene Sund, Gregg Vinslauski, Cynthia Wise, Shelly Egstad, & Dr. Emma Ledbetter

Board Members Absent (Excused):  N/A
Staff Present:  Ron Hamilton, Beth Ford, Erin Hilleshiem & Kelly Gronau, Human Services; Sharon Nelson, Health Department; Pam Weber, Aging and Disability Resource Center
Call to Order:  Chairperson David Pierce called the meeting to order at 8:32 a.m.
Approve of Health & Human Services Board Regular Meeting Minutes for November 5, 2019 – Discussion/Action:  Upon brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY ALAN MCCOY, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Health and Human Services Board meeting minutes from November 5, 2019 as presented.

Public Comment Period:  No one was present to comment at this time.
Aging and Disability Resource Center (ADRC):
ADRC Program Report – Discussion: Pam Weber presented information regarding The Greatest Gift You Can Give event, an advance life planning seminar held in conjunction with Tomah Health on November 19th.  Topics such as estate planning & guardianship, probate, veteran options, POA, funeral planning, Medicaid, hospice, and wills & trusts were discussed.  Of the 26 participants scheduled to come, only 20 were able to attend due to weather conditions.  The feedback about the event was overwhelmingly positive.
Ms. Weber provided a handout, Beyond the Meal.  The National Association of Nutrition and Aging Services Programs received a renewal grant from the Retirement Research Foundation in May 2018 to continue its study of the benefits of socialization in congregate nutrition programs to the health and well-being of older adults.  Highlights of the data show 76% of participants say they have more friends now than before they starting visiting the site, and 53% said their health has improved since starting to visit the site.  Ms. Weber wished to share the information given the current possibility of closing the Norwalk meal site.  In an effort to explore option and gather input from those who could be affected, a survey was sent to Norwalk residents 60+ and Ms. Weber will share the feedback from the surveys when it is collected.

Ms. Weber also shared feedback from the Caregiver Programs Customer Satisfaction Survey that was conducted statewide.  Of the 725 responses, 18 were from Monroe County.  99% of the Monroe County residents that responded indicated they would recommend that a friend or family member connect with the ADRC for help with a similar need.  There were individual comments praising Angela Gray, Janet Parent, and Alice Ackerman specifically as well.

Greater Wisconsin Agency on Aging Resources (GWAAR) Budget Approval – Discussion/Action:  Ms. Weber presented the GWAAR Budget she intended to submit, going through each program’s allocation as well as the summary.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the GWAAR budget as presented.
Monroe County Health Department:

Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, WIC – Discussion/Action:  Sharon Nelson indicated receipt of an infrastructure grant award from the Department of Health Services, Division of Public Health in the amount of $1,600 to be used for the purchase of 2 IPad/tablets to improve WIC clinic services providing nutrition education of WICHealth.org.  Following brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as presented.

Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, Remembering Jesse Parker, Inc – Discussion/Action:  Ms. Nelson reported a receipt of $3,500 as a final grant award from Remembering Jesse Parker, Inc for the Reading Empowers Development (RED) program, Safety of All Kids (SAK) pack program, Cribs for Kids and the car seat program.  During discussion, Dr. Emma Ledbetter supported the approval of the budgetary adjustment, but also requested Ms. Nelson write a letter of appreciation on behalf of the Health and Human Services Board to Remembering Jesse Parker, Inc for their past and present support of the Health Department programs.  After brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY MARLENE SUND, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as well as the proposal for Ms. Nelson to send a letter of appreciation to Remembering Jesse Parker, Inc. 

Preparedness Scholarship National Conference Application, Division of Public Health – Discussion/Action:  Sharon Nelson put forth a request for support to send Public Health Nurse, Tiffany Giesler to the Preparedness National Conference in Texas should her application be approved.  The costs of the conference, hotel stay, and travel would all be covered should she be accepted, but Ms. Nelson is asking for approval to pay her time for attending.  Upon brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SHELLY EGSTAD, SECONDED BY MARLENE SUND, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the request to send Ms. Giesler to the National Conference should her application be accepted.

Personnel Update – Discussion:  Ms. Nelson reported Aimee Larson, RN has been hired and started work yesterday at the Health Department.  Due to the CSP program being managed by Human Services in-house starting in January, the Health Department was able to arrange to contract some nursing hours with Human Services to cover CSP nursing time.  Shifting around some duties, Lindsey Goyette, RN, will be providing roughly 12 hours per week with CSP nursing duties starting in January and Aimee Larson, RN will increase her hours to 32 hours per week in Public Health instead of 20 hours, effective January 1, 2020.

October 2019 Program Report – Discussion:  Sharon Nelson provided a handout to Board members of program details for October 2019.  Sexually transmitted infection reports are up again for October, as well as reports of Lyme cases.  The number of flu vaccines given in October was high, with a total of 1,417 between adults and childhood shots.  Radon testing kits can be purchased at the Health Department, and Ms. Nelson reminds Board members this is a prime time of year for radon testing as homes are closed up for the cold weather.  Radon exposure is one of the greatest causes of lung cancer.  46 radon kits have been distributed to the public thus far in 2019.
2019 YTD Fiscal Report – Discussion:  Ms. Nelson shared the fiscal report for November 2019 indicating receipt of $768,234.59 in revenues (86.7%) and expending $734,298.95 (82.87%) of the 2019 budget.  

Monroe County Department of Human Services: 
Request to Establish New 2020 Purchase of Service Contracts – Discussion/Action:  Ron Hamilton presented requests for many 2020 contracts, including several adult and children’s placement facilities as well as independently contracted providers who offer services within our building.  Contract estimated amounts for each service provider are determined by looking at both history, and projected costs.  Following brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the contracts as presented.
CSP Update/Policy Approvals – Discussion/Action: Mr. Hamilton provided an update on the status of the Community Support Program (CSP) that was anticipated to be managed in-house starting in March of 2020.  Family & Children’s Center, who Monroe County contracted with for CSP services, officially gave their 60 day notice on November 1st, indicating Monroe County must take over providing CSP services on January 1, 2020.  The notice results in moving up the timeline for building the electronic medical record/billing system to manage the program and leaves no option of a “warm handoff” of clients as staff had anticipated.  Monroe County staff is forging ahead with writing policies for the CSP program for certification purposes.  Eight of the policies written are presented to the Board to be approved.
a. Policy #6 – Required Program Components Policy – Discussion/Action:  Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY SHELLY EGSTAD, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #6 as written.
b. Policy #8 – Community Support Program Personnel and Required Staff, Qualifications and Credentials Policy – Discussion/Action: Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SHELLY EGSTAD, SECONDED BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #8 as written.

c. Policy #1 – Community Support Program Clinical Supervision Policy – Discussion/Action: Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY ALAN MCCOY, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #1 as written.

d. Policy #2 – Outreach and Screening Policy – Discussion/Action: Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VONRUDEN, SECONDED BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #2 as written.

e. Policy #7 – Admission Criteria Policy – Discussion/Action:  Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY SHELLY EGSTAD, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #7 as written.
f. Policy #3 – Admission Policy – Discussion/Action:  Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SHELLY EGSTAD, SECONDED BY SECRETARY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #3 as written.

g. Policy #4 – Assessment and Treatment Planning Policy – Discussion/Action:  Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY SHELLY EGSTAD, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #4 as written.

h. Policy #5 – Discharge Policy – Discussion/Action:  Erin Hilleshiem provided a brief overview of the policy.  After brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve Policy #5 as written.

Human Services Program and Fiscal Reports/Updates:
Program Area Staff Updates/Reports – Discussion:  Ron Hamilton reported current recruitment for the 2 CSP Case Manager positions, the CSP Coordinator/Mental Health Professional position, and a social worker at the ADRC.  The ADRC social worker position will be vacant starting in January due to that staff member taking a position as a CLTS Social Worker in the Human Services building.  There are also 2 Economic Support Services vacancies; both positions are currently frozen by WREA due to ongoing computer issues in Monroe County.  Mr. Hamilton reports the Comprehensive Community Services (CCS) program is continually growing, and referrals keep coming. 
Mr. Hamilton also provided a handout of Governor Evers’ letter to the Senate vetoing Senate Bill 60 in its entirety. The bill was a proposal to reduce some of the very strict conditions for placement of sexually violent persons that could potentially be beneficial in finding appropriate living placement for these individuals.  Governor Evers objects to weakening the protections set forth by 2017 Wisconsin Act 184.  

Financial Report – October 2019 - Discussion:  Ron Hamilton presented the October 2019 financial report, indicating a receipt of $10,219,465 in revenues and $10,672,440 in expenses with an overall bottom line of -$452,975 (-4.5%).
Date/Location of Next Meeting – Discussion/Action:  Board members present agreed to keep the next regular monthly meeting of the Health and Human Services Board as previously scheduled on Tuesday, January 7, 2020 at 8:30 a.m.  This meeting will be held at the Justice Center Assembly Room in Sparta. Agenda items noted for inclusion for the January meeting at this time were the regular reports and program updates

Adjournment – Discussion/Action:  With no further topics for discussion in this meeting, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:28 a.m. 






Respectfully Submitted,







Kelly J. Gronau






Administrative Services Coordinator
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